Policy&Practice

Innovative solutions to help local policymakers and practitioners address today's housing and community development challenges

February 2024

U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development | Office of Policy Development and Research

State and Local Eviction Prevention Actions

Residential evictions are costly for everyone including residents, property owners, and communities. Many evictions for nonpayment of rent could be prevented by giving renters the time and resources they may need to catch up on rent. Most laws governing the relationships between landlords and tenants are set at the local or state level, including those that determine how and for what reasons landlords can legally evict their tenants. The strength of tenant legal protections and other state and local policies can, in turn, influence the rate of eviction filings and the consequences of those filings. This Policy & Practice reviews the literature on effective state and local policies that can reduce eviction filings and highlights policies and programs that state and local governments can implement to prevent evictions and improve housing stability for at-risk families.

Research Insights

The Eviction Lab estimates that over the past decade, landlords filed an average of 3.6 million evictions each year in the United States.¹ Eviction filings are concentrated among Black renters, women, and families with children.² In fact, one study found that one in seven children in major U.S. cities in the late 1990s were evicted at least once before turning 15 years old.³ The most frequent cause for eviction filings is the nonpayment of rent among families with precarious and unstable incomes.⁴

When they occur, evictions have lasting and detrimental impacts on families and children. Evictions impact the housing stability, physical and mental health, employment stability, education, and exposure to environmental hazards of the families who survive them.⁵ Evictions have substantial costs not only to the evicted household but to society. Research shows that eviction orders increase the likelihood of homelessness and hospital visits, reduce earnings, increase financial insecurity, and increase use of public benefits and services—all of which can cost cities millions of dollars every year.⁶

In many places, it is easy for landlords to file evictions because the process to repossess the housing unit is guick. As a result, landlords may not have strong incentives to negotiate with tenants before filing for eviction.⁷ Research finds that higher filing fees and longer process timelines incentivize landlords to negotiate payment plans with tenants and give them more time to pay back rent. In areas where filing an eviction is costly, landlords file an eviction as a last resort after attempting to collect missed payments using other methods. In areas where filing an eviction is less costly, landlords may file an eviction several times against the same household to collect arrears and not necessarily with the intention to evict the tenant.⁸ As fees increase, landlords are less likely to file an eviction in the court system but more likely to pursue an informal eviction.⁹ Informal evictions occur outside the court system, for example, by offering cash to vacate,¹⁰ changing the unit's lock, removing the renter's belongings without a legal issuance, turning off utilities, removing entrance doors, or taking other steps to prevent tenants from accessing the unit. Research also shows that providing a notice to tenants before filing an eviction in the court system for

nonpayment of rent can also serve as a deterrent for landlords to file evictions.¹¹

Eviction diversion programs and legal assistance have also proven effective in helping households avoid an eviction filing or judgment.¹² Most landlords have legal representation in eviction court, and most tenants do not; this power imbalance leaves tenants more vulnerable to detrimental consequences in court proceedings. The U.S. Department of Justice Attorney General, Secretary of the Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD), and Secretary of the Department of the Treasury have encouraged state and local courts to develop eviction diversion programs to mediate disputes between landlords and tenants before filing an eviction.¹³ Research shows that right-to-counsel and other mediation programs reduce evictions and improve outcomes for tenants. For example, Michigan reports that 12 percent of all eviction cases received extensive services, such as attorneys negotiating settlements, and 97 percent of those cases avoided eviction.¹⁴

Innovative Policies and Practices

State and local governments have implemented a range of policies and programs to prevent eviction. The most successful programs pair protections with resources—for example, eviction moratoria paired with emergency rental assistance (ERA), increasing filing fees, or increasing access to legal assistance. This section highlights program components that can effectively increase housing stability, reduce eviction filings, and avoid high costs for communities associated with evictions.

Require "good cause" for eviction. Without good cause protections, landlords can file eviction notices against tenants even when tenants are in good standing and have not violated the terms of their leases. To remedy this dilemma, laws requiring "good cause" for eviction (sometimes referred to as "just cause" or "for cause") specify reasons a landlord can legally evict a tenant or choose not to renew a lease. Five states and several cities have enacted various forms of good cause protections, which typically (1) define the legal grounds for eviction; (2) place limits on rent increases; and (3) enhance written notice

requirements.¹⁵ One study found that local good cause ordinances in four California cities reduced eviction filing rates and completed evictions.¹⁶

Provide universal access to legal services. When tenants are represented by counsel, they are less likely to receive judgments against them. As of October 2023, 17 cities, four states, and one county have enacted the right to counsel for tenants facing eviction.¹⁷ For example, in 2017, New York City adopted the nation's first law providing access to free legal assistance for low-income tenants facing eviction, based in part on research showing that providing such assistance would save the city millions of dollars.¹⁸ Eligible tenants have a household income at or below 200 percent of the poverty guidelines.¹⁹ New York reported that about 42,000 households received legal assistance, and attorneys represented six out of ten tenants who appeared in court in fiscal year 2022.²⁰

Increase remote and in-person access to

courtrooms. Many tenants also experience barriers to accessing and understanding court proceedings because of inadequate language access, inaccessible procedures for people with disabilities, and lack of child or eldercare limiting their capacity to attend court. Tenants who can appear in court are less likely to be evicted. During the pandemic, courts allowed defendants to appear in court virtually via phone or videoconferencing to reduce the spread of COVID-19. This measure also improved accessibility for lowincome tenants to attend their court hearings. In 2023, the state of Colorado introduced a bill allowing parties in residential eviction cases to appear remotely and e-file their case documents online.²¹ This measure aims to decrease the number of evictions by default judgment. In 2022, the state of Arizona adopted a similar law that gives any party in an eviction case the option of attending by phone or video.²² Another measure to increase accessibility to court hearings is to provide transportation assistance to tenants with eviction cases so they can appear in person. The Pinellas Eviction Diversion Program (PEDP) in Florida partnered with local organizations to provide transportation to court, among other services.²³

Identify at-risk households using data. Jurisdictions can use data forecasting to identify tenants at risk of eviction to strengthen housing policies and programs. One example of how this process works in practice includes informing allocation formulas for better distribution of financial aid. A study used data forecasting to predict tenants at risk of eviction in Dallas County to improve the efficiency and accuracy of resource allocation of ERA and eviction diversion programs.²⁴ Jurisdictions can also use data to identify tenants vulnerable to landlord harassment. New York Public Engagement uses machine learning to identify vulnerable tenants to educate them about their rights and landlord harassment when landlords want to circumvent rent-stabilization laws by illegally forcing them out.25

Share data across sectors. In many places, the local government operates housing stability programs, and the court system oversees the adjudication process around eviction proceedings. To overcome the disconnect between systems, the city of Memphis and Shelby County in Tennessee joined the local court to share data identifying neighborhoods with increased eviction activity to conduct targeted outreach to both tenants and landlords. The program fosters relationships with large apartment complexes and engages tenants on the premises.²⁶

Offer financial assistance. As the Treasury's ERA program showed, financial assistance is an incredibly powerful tool to help families avoid evictions. When the federal assistance winds down, local governments can commit their own funds and use what they have learned from ERA to inform the outreach and delivery of continued financial or rental assistance programs. In Massachusetts, the Residential Assistance for Families in Transition (RAFT) program—established in 2013 and later known as Emergency Housing Payment Assistance (EHPA—incorporated additional funding streams from the ERA to expand the program during the pandemic and now offers up to \$7,000 in financial assistance per household during 12 months to Massachusetts tenants facing eviction, foreclosure, or loss of utilities). RAFT/EHPA can cover utilities, moving costs, or overdue rent. Eligible households have incomes at or below 50 percent of the Area

Median Income and do not need to have legal immigration status. In fiscal year 2022, the RAFT/EHPA program distributed \$162.5 million to more than 18,000 households, helping them keep their utilities on and/or stay housed.²⁷

Provide housing navigation. Housing navigators connect tenants to supportive services and engage clients upon entering the homelessness system and until after obtaining housing. Housing navigators assist with eliminating barriers to obtaining housing, such as criminal records, credit scores, and previous eviction judgments. Housing navigators develop partnerships with landlords, community organizations, and housing professionals.²⁸ Some eviction diversion programs, like the PEDP in Pinellas County, Florida, partnered with local philanthropic organizations to provide housing navigators and housing navigation transportation.²⁹ In 2023, New Jersey implemented an eviction diversion and intervention program providing housing navigators, relocation, and rapid rehousing support, among other comprehensive services, to low-income renters at risk of eviction.³⁰

Connecting to the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development's Efforts

As of mid-2023, the ERA program made more than 12 million payments, enabling households to catch up on back rent. This program, combined with federal, state, and local eviction moratoria and diversion programs, reduced eviction filing rates significantly and prevented a rise in homelessness during the pandemic.³¹ The Biden Administration also published a first-of-its-kind Blueprint for a Renter Bill of Rights in January 2023, which contained principles for fairness in the rental market and dozens of agency actions to advance those principles.³² HUD commitments included making the 30-day notice for advanced notification of lease termination due to nonpayment of rent permanent,³³ providing \$10 million for tenant outreach and education via the Section 514 Notice of Funding Opportunity,³⁴ and launching the eviction protection grant program to provide legal assistance to households facing eviction, which has served nearly 25.000 households to date.³⁵

Policy & Practice

HUD's Office of Policy Development and Research

Thyria Alvarez, Author, Social Science Analyst, Office of Policy Development and Research

Aaron Shroyer, Editor, Senior Advisor, Office of Policy Development and Research

Discuss this issue on the *Policy & Practice* Forum at <u>www.huduser.gov/forums</u>. You can subscribe to receive updates from PD&R at <u>https://www.huduser.gov/portal/subscribe/</u>subscribe.html.

Endnotes

- Desmond, Matthew, Ashley Gromis, Lavar Edmonds, James Hendrickson, Katie Krywokulski, Lillian Leung, and Adam Porton. 2018. "Eviction Lab National Database: Version 2.0." Princeton, NJ: Princeton University. <u>www.evictionlab.org</u>.
- ² Curtis, Marah A., Hope Corman, Kelly Noonan, and Nancy E. Reichman. 2013. "Life Shocks and Homelessness," Demography 50 (6): 2227–2253. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s13524-013-0230-4; Desmond, Matthew. 2012. "Eviction and the Reproduction of Urban Poverty," American Journal of Sociology 118 (1): 88-133. https://doi.org/10.1086/666082; Desmond, Matthew, and Carl Gershenson. 2017. "Who Gets Evicted? Assessing Individual, Neighborhood, and Network Factors," Social Science Research 62: 362–377. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2016.08.017; Desmond, Matthew, and Tracey Shollenberger. 2015. "Forced Displacement From Rental Housing: Prevalence and Neighborhood Consequences," Demography 52: 1751–1772. Graetz, Nick, Carl Gershenson, Peter Hepburn, Sonya R. Porter, Danielle H. Sandler, and Matthew Desmond. 2023. "A Comprehensive Demographic Profile of the US Evicted Population," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 120 (41). https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2305860120; Hepburn, Peter, Renee Louis, and Matthew Desmond, 2020, "Racial and Gender Disparities Among Evicted Americans," Sociological Science 7 (27): 649-662. https://doi.org/10.15195/v7.a27; Harvard Joint Center for Housing Studies. 2022. America's Rental Housing 2022. https://www.jchs.harvard.edu/americasrental-housing-2022; Phinney, Robin, Sheldon Danziger, Harold Pollack, and Kristin Seefeldt. 2007. "Housing Instability Among Current and Former Welfare Recipients," American Journal of Public Health: Research and Practice 97 (5): 832-837. https:// doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2005.082677.
- ³ Lundberg, Ian, and Louis Donnelly. 2019. "A Research Note on the Prevalence of Housing Eviction Among Children Born in U.S. Cities," *Demography* 56 (1): 391–404. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13524-018-0735-y.

- 4 Evicted in Oregon. 2023. "Causes Listed on Notices of Termination." <u>https://www.evictedinoregon.com/causes-listedon-notices-of-termination</u>.
- ⁵ Desmond, Matthew, and Rachel Tolbert Kimbro. 2015. "Eviction's Fallout: Housing, Hardship, And Health," *Social Forces* 94 (1): 295–324. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/sf/sov044;</u> Dong, Maxia, Robert F. Anda, Vincent J. Felitti, David F. Williamson, Shanta R. Dube, David W. Brown, and Wayne H. Giles. 2005. "Childhood Residential Mobility and Multiple Health Risks During Adolescence and Adulthood: The Hidden Role of Adverse Childhood Experiences," *Archives of Pediatrics and Adolescent Medicine* 159 (12): 1104–1110.

https://doi.org/10.1001/archpedi.159.12.1104; Hatch, Megan. E., and Jinhee Yun. 2020. "Losing Your Home is Bad for Your Health: Short- and Medium-Term Health Effects of Eviction on Young Adults," *Housing Policy Debate* 31 (3–5): 469–489. https://doi.org/10.1080/10511482.2020.181269; Leifheit, Kathryn M., Gabriel L. Schwartz, Craig E. Pollack, Maureen M. Black, Kathryn J. Edin, Keri N. Althoff, and Jacky M. Jennings. 2020. "Eviction in Early Childhood and Neighborhood Poverty, Food Security, and Obesity in Later Childhood and Adolescence: Evidence from a Longitudinal Birth Cohort," *Social Science & Medicine - Population Health* 11: 100575.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssmph.2020.100575; Leifheit, Kathryn M., Gabriel L. Schwartz, Craig E. Pollack, Kathryn J. Edin, Maureen M. Black, Jacky M. Jennings, and Keri N. Althoff. 2020. "Severe Housing Insecurity During Pregnancy: Association with Adverse Birth and Infant Outcomes," *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health* 17 (22): 8659. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17228659; Pollack, Craig Evan, Kathryn M. Leifheit, and Sabriya L. Linton. 2020. "When Storms Collide: Evictions, COVID-19, and Health Equity," *Health Affairs Blog*, August 4. https://www. healthaffairs.org/do/10.1377/hblog20200730.190964/full/; Schwartz, Gabriel L. 2020. "Cycles of Disadvantage: Eviction and Children's Health in The United States." Ph.D. diss., Harvard University, Graduate School of Arts & Sciences. https://nrs.harvard.edu/URN-3:HUL.INSTREPOS:37365869; Schwartz, Gabriel L., Justin M. Feldman, Scarlett S. Wang, and Sherry A. Glied. 2022. "Eviction, Healthcare Utilization, and Disenrollment Among New York City Medicaid Patients," *American Journal of Preventive Medicine* 62 (2): 157–164. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2021.07.018.

- 6 Collinson, Robert, John Eric Humphries, Nicholas Mader, Davin Reed, Daniel Tannenbaum, and Winnie van Dijk. 2023. "Eviction and Poverty in American Cities," The Quarterly Journal of Economics. https://academic.oup. com/qje/advance-article-abstract/doi/10.1093/qje/ gjad042/7276608?redirectedFrom=fulltext; Urban Institute. 2019. The Cost of Eviction and Unpaid Bills of Financially Insecure Families for City Budgets. https://www.urban. org/policy-centers/cross-center-initiatives/opportunityownership/projects/cost-eviction-and-unpaid-bills-financiallyinsecure-families-city-budgets; National Low Income Housing Coalition. 2023. "Eviction Filings Associated With Increases in Homelessness." https://nlihc.org/resource/ eviction-filings-associated-increases-homelessness; Chimowitz, Hannah, and Adam Ruege. 2023. "The Costs and Harms of Homelessness. Community Solutions." https:// community.solutions/research-posts/the-costs-and-harmsof-homelessness/#:~:text=Homelessness%20can%20 adversely%20affect%20virtually,in%20education%2C%20 and%20family%20separation.
- ⁷ Treskon, Mark, Solomon Greene, Olivia Fiol, and Anne Junod.
 2021. Eviction Prevention and Diversion Programs. Washington, DC: Urban Institute. <u>https://www.urban.org/sites/default/</u> files/publication/104148/eviction-prevention-and-diversionprograms-early-lessons-from-the-pandemic.pdf; Nelson, Kyle, Philip Garboden, Brian J. McCabe, and Eva Rosen. 2021.
 "Evictions: The Comparative Analysis Problem," Housing Policy Debate 31 (3–5): 696–716. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10511482.20</u> 20.1867883.
- 8 Nelson, Garboden, McCabe, and Rosen, 2021.; Leung, Lillian, Peter Hepburn, and Matthew Desmond. 2021. "Serial Eviction Filing: Civil Courts, Property Management, and the Threat of Displacement," *Social Forces* 100 (1): 316–344. https://doi.org/10.1093/sf/soaa089.
- ⁹ Nelson, Garboden, McCabe, and Rosen, 2021.
- ¹⁰ Balzarini, John, and Melody L. Boyd. 2020. "Working With Them: Small-Scale Landlord Strategies for Avoiding Evictions," *Housing Policy Debate* 31 (3–5): 425–445. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10511482.2020.1800779</u>.
- ¹¹ Gromis, Ashley, Ian Fellows, James R. Hendrickson, Lavar Edmonds, Lillian Leung, Adam Porton, and Matthew Desmond. 2022. "Estimating Eviction Prevalence Across the United States," *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 119 (21): e2116169119. <u>https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/</u> <u>PMC9173767/pdf/pnas.202116169.pdf</u>.
- ¹² Hammer, Melissa, and Sean Martin. 2021. "Benefits of Eviction Diversion Programs." U.S. Department of Housing and Urban

Development. <u>https://www.huduser.gov/portal/pdredge/pdr-edge-featd-article-062121.html</u>.

- ¹³ A letter and a blog post from the Associate Attorney General point to actions that courts can take: <u>https://www.justice.gov/</u> asg/page/file/1405886/download and <u>https://www.justice.gov/opa/blog/how-state-courts-can-prevent-housing-andeviction-crisis</u>. The letter is available at <u>https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy0336</u>.
- ¹⁴ Benton, Elizabeth, Margaret Dewar, Robert Goodspeed, and Robert Gillett. 2021. *Reducing Michigan Evictions: The Pandemic and Beyond*. University of Michigan Poverty Solutions and the Michigan State Planning Body. <u>https://sites.</u> <u>fordschool.umich.edu/poverty2021/files/2021/05/Poverty-</u> <u>Solutions_Reducing-Michigan-Evictions_June2021.pdf</u>.
- ¹⁵ Vasquez, Jade, and Sarah Gallagher. 2022. Promoting Housing Stability Through Just Cause Eviction Legislation. Washington, DC: National Low Income Housing Coalition. <u>https://nlihc.org/ sites/default/files/Promoting-Housing-Stability-Through-Just-Cause-Eviction-Legislation.pdf.</u>
- ¹⁶ Cuellar, Julieta. 2019. "Effect of "Just Cause" Eviction Ordinances on Eviction in Four California Cities," Journal of Public and International Affairs: <u>https://jpia.princeton.edu/</u> <u>news/effect-just-cause-eviction-ordinances-eviction-fourcalifornia-cities</u>.
- 17 National Coalition for a Civil Right to Counsel. 2023. "The Right to Counsel for Tenants Facing Eviction: Enacted Legislation." <u>http://civilrighttocounsel.org/uploaded_files/283/RTC_</u> <u>Enacted_Legislation_in_Eviction_Proceedings_FINAL.pdf</u>.
- ¹⁸ Silver-Greenberg, Jessica. 2016. "For Tenants Facing Eviction, New York May Guarantee a Lawyer," *New York Times*, September 27. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/27/</u> <u>nyregion/legal-aid-tenants-in-new-york-housing-court.</u> <u>html?ref=todayspaper&_r=2</u>.
- ¹⁹ New York City Department of Social Services, Office of Civil Justice. 2022. Universal Access to Legal Services: A Report on Year Five of Implementation in New York City. <u>https://www.nyc.</u> gov/assets/hra/downloads/pdf/services/civiljustice/OCJ_UA_ Annual_Report_2022.pdf.
- ²⁰ New York City Department of Social Services, Office of Civil Justice, 2022; Stout. n.d. "Eviction Right to Counsel Resource Center." <u>https://www.stout.com/en/services/transformativechange-consulting/eviction-right-to-counsel-resources.</u>
- ²¹ Geoghegan, Clara. 2023. "Colorado Lawmakers Eye Permanent Remote Court Options" *Law Week Colorado*, February 24. <u>https://www.lawweekcolorado.com/article/</u> <u>colorado-lawmakers-eye-permanent-remote-court-</u> <u>options/#:~:text=Remote%20Options%20for%20Eviction%20</u> <u>Proceedings,22%20with%20minor%20amendments.</u>
- ²² Maricopa County Justice Courts. n.d. "Attend a Hearing." <u>https://justicecourts.maricopa.gov/i-want-to/attend-a-</u> <u>hearing#:~:text=Arizona%20law%20now%20gives%20</u> <u>any,video%20rather%20than%20in%20person;</u> Treskon, Greene, Fiol, and Junod, 2021.

- ²⁴ Tabar, Maryam, Wooyong Jung, Amulya Yadav, Owen Wilson Chavez, Ashley Flores, and Dongwon Lee. 2022. Forecasting the Number of Tenants At-Risk of Formal Eviction: A Machine Learning Approach to Inform Public Policy. University Park, PA: The Pennsylvania State University. <u>https://pike.psu.</u> edu/publications/ijcai22.pdf; Ford, Jordan. 2023. "Artificial Intelligence Models Aim to Forecast Eviction, Promote Renter Rights." The Pennsylvania State University. <u>https://www. psu.edu/news/information-sciences-and-technology/story/</u> artificial-intelligence-models-aim-forecast-eviction/.
- ²⁵ Ye, Teng, Rebecca Johnson, Samantha Fu, Jerica Copeny, Bridgit Donnelly, Alex Freeman, Mirian Lima, Joe Walsh, and Rayid Ghani. 2019 "Using Machine Learning To Help Vulnerable Tenants in New York City." COMPASS '19: Proceedings of the 2nd ACM SIGCAS Conference on Computing and Sustainable Societies: 248–258. <u>https://doi.org/10.1145/3314344.3332484</u>.
- ²⁶ U.S. Department of the Treasury. 2022. "Eviction Diversion: Partnerships With Broader Eviction Diversion Programs." <u>https://home.treasury.gov/policy-issues/coronavirus/</u> <u>assistance-for-state-local-and-tribal-governments/emergency-rental-assistance-program/promising-practices/evictiondiversion.</u>
- 27 Metro Housing Boston. 2022. Annual Overview and Analysis of Metro Housing: Boston's Emergency Housing Payment Assistance Programs. <u>https://www.metrohousingboston.org/</u> wp-content/uploads/2022/12/RAFT_Report_2022_FNL_web-<u>1.pdf</u>.
- ²⁸ U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. 2022. "COVID-19 Homeless System Response: Housing Navigation." <u>https://files.hudexchange.info/resources/documents/COVID-19-Homeless-System-Response-Housing-Navigation.pdf.</u>
- ²⁹ Treskon, Greene, Fiol, and Junod, 2021.
- ³⁰ National Low Income Housing Coalition. 2023. "New Jersey Launches Eviction Diversion and Legal Services Program for Low-Income Households at Risk of Eviction," July 2010. <u>https://nlihc.org/resource/new-jersey-launches-evictiondiversion-and-legal-services-program-low-incomehouseholds</u>.
- ³¹ Hepburn, Peter, Jacob Haas, Nick Graetz, Renee Louis, Devin Q. Rutan, Anne Kat Alexander, Jasmine Rangel, Olivia Jin, Emily Benfer, and Matthew Desmond. 2023. "Protecting the Most Vulnerable: Policy Response and Eviction Filing Patterns During the COVID-19 Pandemic," The Russell Sage Foundation Journal of the Social Sciences 9 (3): 186–207. <u>https://www. rsfjournal.org/content/9/3/186.abstract</u>; Solomon Greene, Todd M. Richardson, Jemine A. Bryon, and Richard Cho. 2023. "Rise in Homelessness Averted Amidst Worsening Housing Needs in 2021. What Does This Tell Us About How To End Homelessness in the U.S.?" *PD&R Edge*. <u>https://www.huduser.gov/portal/pdredge/pdr-edge-frm-asst-sec-082223.html</u>.

- ³² The Domestic Policy Council and National Economic Council. 2023. The White House Blueprint for A Renters Bill of Rights. <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2023/01/</u> White-House-Blueprint-for-a-Renters-Bill-of-Rights.pdf.
- ³³ U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. 2023. "HUD Announces Proposed '30-Day Notice' Rule for Nonpayment of Rent." Press release, HUD No. 23-267. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. <u>https://www.hud.gov/press/press_releases_media_advisories/hud_no_23_267</u>.
- ³⁴ U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. 2023.
 "HUD Affirms Renter Protections and Releases \$10 Million Funding Opportunity for Tenant Education and Outreach." Press release, HUD No. 23-150. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. <u>https://www.hud.gov/press/press_releases_media_advisories/HUD_No_23_150</u>.
- ³⁵ The figure represents total households served under the Eviction Protection Grant Program as of the end of FY 2023.;
 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. n.d.
 "Eviction Protection Grant Program." <u>https://www.huduser.gov/</u> portal/eviction-protection-grant.html.